MASTER AGREEMENT

between the

Morenci Area Schools

and the

Michigan Education Association, NEA

07/01/06 - 06/30/09

46100 06 30 2009 MEA OP

THIS AGREEMENT IS ENTERED INTO BY AND BETWEEN THE BOARD OF EDUCATION OF THE MORENCI AREA SCHOOLS, HEREINAFTER CALLED THE BOARD, AND THE MICHIGAN EDUCATION ASSOCIATION, HEREINAFTER CALLED THE ASSOCIATION.

Table of Contents

		Page No.
Article I	Recognition	1
Article II	Definitions	2
Article III	Association Rights and Responsibilities	3
Article IV	Agency Shop	5
Article V	Fair Practices	7
Article VI	Board of Education's Management Rights	8
Article VII	Grievance Procedure	9
Article VIII	School Calendar	13
Article IX	Working Conditions	14
Article X	Vacancies and Transfers	18
Article XI	Leaves of Absence	20
Article XII	Evaluation	26
Article XIII	Behavior	27
Article XIV	Layoff and Recall	29
Article XV	Seniority	31
Article XVI	Continuity of Operations	33
Article XVII	Compensation	34
Article XVIII	Student Discipline and Employee Protection	36
Article XIX	Job Descriptions	38
Article XX	Miscellaneous Provisions	39
Article XXI	Employee Purchase or Re-payment of Retirement	40
	Service Credit	
Article XXII	Duration of Agreement	41
Appendix A	Wage Schedule	42
Appendix B	Tax-Deferred Payments Resolution	44
Appendix C	Tax-Deferred Service Credit Purchase Agreement	45
Appendix D	Evaluation Forms	
	Paraprofessionals	47
	Secretary	50
Appendix E	Job Descriptions	53
Appendix F	Grievance Form	54

ARTICLE I: Recognition

- A. Association as Exclusive Representative. Pursuant to and in accordance with the applicable provisions of Act 379 of the Michigan Public Acts of 1965 as amended, the Employer recognizes the Association as the sole and exclusive collective bargaining representative of the employees covered by this Agreement for the purpose of collective bargaining with respect to wages, hours, and other conditions of employment for the term of this Agreement.
- B. <u>Inclusions.</u> The Board recognizes the Michigan Education Association as the sole and exclusive bargaining representative for all full/part-time independent/instructional paraprofessionals and secretarial/clerical employees.
- C. <u>Exclusions.</u> Excluded from representation are: supervisors, bookkeeper and superintendent's secretary.

ARTICLE II: Definitions

- A. Whenever the term "Board" is used, it refers to the Board of Education and any of its designated administrative employees acting in the capacity of agent.
- B. Whenever the term "Supervisor" is used, it is to include the administration of any work location or functional division.
- C. Whenever the term "Superintendent" is used, it is to include any person with power to act on his behalf.
- D. Whenever the term "Employee" is used, it shall include the member or members of the bargaining unit.

Instructional paraprofessional is a member of the bargaining unit working under the direct supervision of a teacher to provide assistance to the classroom teacher.

Independent paraprofessional includes technology lab supervisor, library paraprofessional, and Community Support coordinator. Independent paraprofessional is a member of the bargaining unit working as a self-starter with specialized skills as determined by the Board.

Any paraprofessional who satisfies qualifications under Title I funding or ESEA requirements will be paid at the independent paraprofessional wage.

Secretary/clerical is a member of the bargaining unit working under building administration to provide secretarial service as determined by the Board.

- E. Whenever the term "Association" is used, it refers to the Michigan Education Association, NEA and any person or persons designated by the MEA acting in the capacity of agent.
- F. Whenever the term "School" is used, it is to include any work location or functional division of the Morenci Area Schools.
- G. Whenever the singular is used, it is to include the plural.
- H. Whenever the term "Day" is used, it shall mean work days unless otherwise stated.
- I. Whenever "his" is used, it is to include "his/her."

ARTICLE III: Association Rights and Responsibilities

- A. <u>Dues Authorization and Payroll Deduction.</u> Any employee who is a member of the Association or who has applied for membership, may sign and deliver to the Board an assignment authorizing deduction of membership dues in the Association, including local, county, MEA and NEA, and PAC contributions. Such authorization shall be on a form acceptable to both the Board and the Association and shall continue in effect from year to year unless revoked in writing between June 1st and September 1st of any year. Pursuant to such authorization, the Board shall deduct one-tenth (1/10) of such dues from the first paycheck of each month beginning in September and ending in June of each year. Deductions for employees employed after the commencement of the school year shall be appropriately pro-rated to complete payments by the following June.
- B. <u>Transmittal of Dues.</u> All amounts deducted pursuant to the preceding paragraph shall be forwarded, along with a list of employees from whom such deduction has been made. It shall be the Association's responsibility to account for and remit monies to anybody other than the local group. The Board's responsibility in this matter terminates when deductions have been forwarded to the local designated Association officer.
- C. Request for Information. The Board agrees to make available within ten (10) working days to the Association upon its written request, all information, statistics and records which it has available and which may be reasonably necessary to make intelligent decisions relevant to negotiation, or necessary for proper enforcement of the terms of this Agreement.
- D. <u>Bulletin Boards.</u> The Association shall be provided space in each building in a place readily accessible to employees in which the Association may provide a bulletin board (not to exceed nine (9) square feet) for the posting of notices and other materials relating to Association activities. Such boards shall be clearly identified as Association bulletin boards and their upkeep and appearance shall be the sole responsibility of the Association. No material may be posted which is insulting or defamatory to any person or group. Posting of insulting or defamatory materials or failure to appropriately maintain the bulletin board(s) will be cause for their removal.
- E. <u>Use of Mailboxes.</u> The Association shall have the right to have materials placed in the mailboxes of members. Such materials shall not be detrimental to the school district nor to any individual nor shall they establish and/or promote an idea, principle or practice which is contrary to District policy or procedure.
- F. <u>Use of School Rooms.</u> School rooms shall be made available for Association meetings for bargaining unit members according to building use policy and after clearing through the appropriate office.
- G. <u>Use of Equipment.</u> The local Morenci ESP shall have the right to use school equipment for preparing and duplicating information. The Association shall supply its own materials or pay for the reasonable cost of all materials and supplies incidental to such use. Such use shall be cleared through the appropriate supervisor, so that there will be no interruption or interference with normal school operations.

- H. Placement on Agenda. The Association or individual employee may request that the Superintendent place on the agenda items for consideration. Such requests must be made in writing to the Superintendent no later than 4:00 p.m. five (5) working days prior to the Board meeting. These requests will be placed in the proper area on the agenda.
- I. <u>Transacting Association Business.</u> Duly authorized representatives of the Association shall be permitted to transact business for grievances on school property at all reasonable times. Normal school operations shall not be disturbed. If it is necessary to hire a substitute, the Association will pay for the substitute except in the case of arbitration hearing. Regular procedures governing visitors to the building shall be followed.
- J. <u>Rights Under Law.</u> Nothing contained herein shall be construed to deny or restrict to any employee, rights they may have under the Michigan General School Laws or other applicable laws and regulations. The rights granted to employees hereunder shall be deemed to be in addition to those provided elsewhere.
- K. <u>Other Authorized Payroll Deductions.</u> Upon written authorization from the employee, the Board shall deduct from the salary of any employee and make appropriate remittance for credit union, charitable donations or other plans or programs jointly approved by the Association and the Board. Further deductions and remittance will be made for annuities from companies as currently provided to other employee groups.
- L. <u>Acceptable Use of Internet/Intranet</u>. It is recognized that the Internet/Intranet is a vast resource capable of providing enhanced information gathering and communication skills to assist educational, employment-related and Association endeavors.

An employee's use of the Internet/Intranet is appropriate under all of the following circumstances: support of academic program; telecommunications; association activities; and reasonable personal and recreational usage to the extent that such use does not violate any express prohibitions of this contract and does not interfere with an employee's assigned duties and responsibilities.

It is understood an employee will be released from liability for inappropriate acts committed by any one not authorized with regard to the Internet/Intranet.

The Board agrees not to cease an employee's use of the Internet/Intranet due to unintentional violation of this provision.

An employee will be given notice of any changes and/or policies regarding the Internet/Intranet prior to implementation.

M. Employees required to use the internet/intranet will be provided training.

ARTICLE IV: Agency Shop

- Non-Discrimination and Employee Responsibility. The parties expressly recognize the right of A. each employee to freely join or refrain from joining the Association. No employee shall be discriminated against by reason of his/her joining or refusing to join the association. The Association is required by law to represent all employees in the bargaining unit fairly and equally without regard to an employee's association membership. Therefore, each employee, as a condition of employment shall, (1) join the Association on or before thirty (30) days from the date of commencement of duties or the effective date of this Agreement, whichever is later, or (2) pay a Service Fee to the Association, pursuant to the Association's "Policy Regarding Objectives to Political-Ideological Expenditures" and the Administrative Procedures adopted pursuant to that The Service Fee shall not exceed the amount of Association dues collected from Association members. The employee may authorize payroll deduction for such fee. In the event that the employee shall not pay such Service Fee directly to the Association, or authorize payment through payroll deduction, the Board shall, pursuant to MCLA 408.477; MSA 17.277(7) and at the request of the Association, deduct the Service Fee from the employee's wages and remit same to the Association. Payroll deductions made pursuant to this provision shall be made in equal amounts, as nearly as may be, from the paychecks of each employee. Monies so deducted shall be remitted to the Association, or its designee, no later than ten (10) days following deduction.
- B. Association Administrative Procedures. Pursuant to Chicago Teachers Union v. Hudson, 106 S Ct 1066 (1986), the Association has established a "Policy Regarding Objections to Political-Ideological Expenditures." That Policy, and the administrative procedures (including the timetable for payment) pursuant thereto, applies only to non-association bargaining unit members. The remedies set forth in that Policy shall be exclusive, and unless and until such procedures, including any administrative or judicial review there, shall have been availed of and exhausted, no dispute, claim or complaint by an objecting bargaining unit member concerning the application and interpretation of this Article shall be subject to the grievance procedure set forth in this Agreement, or any other administrative or judicial procedure.
- C. <u>Save Harmless.</u> In the event of any legal action against the Board brought in a court or administrative agency because of its compliance with this Article, the Association agrees to defend such action at its own expense and through its own counsel.

The Association agrees that in any action so defended, it will indemnify and hold harmless the Board, including each individual school board member and members of the administration, from any liability for all claims, suits, demands, damages and costs, including all court or administrative agency costs, imposed by a judgment of a court or administrative agency as a direct consequence of the Board's compliance with this Article IV.

- D. <u>Dues Authorization</u>. Any employee who is a member of the Association, or who has applied for membership, may sign and deliver to the Board an assignment authorizing deduction of dues, assessments and contributions in the Association as established by the Association. Such authorization shall continue in effect from year-to-year unless revoked according to the procedures outlined in the MEA Constitution, By-laws and Administrative Procedures. Pursuant to such authorization, the Board shall deduct one-tenth of such dues, assessments and contributions from the regular salary check of the bargaining unit member each month for ten (10) months, beginning in September and ending in June of each year.
- E. <u>Fee for Non-Members.</u> Due to certain requirements established in recent court decisions, the parties acknowledge that the amount of the fee charged to non-members along with other required information may not be available and transmitted to non-members until mid school year (December, January, or February.) Consequently, the parties agree that the procedures in this Article relating to the payment or non-payment of the representation fee by non-members shall be activated thirty (30) days following the Association's notification to non-members of the fee for that given school year.

ARTICLE V: Fair Practices

- A. <u>Employee Discipline.</u> All matters of non-probationary employee discipline will be handled on the basis of the following criteria:
 - 1. Employees will be made aware of the kind of conduct which could result in possible or probable disciplinary action. (Examples: insubordination, unauthorized absences, unprofessional conduct)
 - 2. A careful investigation will be conducted to determine if an employee did, in fact, violate a rule/order prior to the issuance of discipline.
 - 3. The principle of "just cause" will be applied to all disciplinary actions up to and including discharge.
 - 4. The degree of discipline administered will be reasonably related to the seriousness of the proven offense and the work record of the employee.
 - 5. The employee has a right to know with reasonable precision the offense with which he/she is charged, and the right to defend himself/herself with respect to such allegations.
- Progressive Discipline. The Board agrees to follow a policy of progressive discipline which minimally includes verbal warning, written warning, reprimand, suspension with discharge as a final and last resort. The actual discipline, however, shall be as determined by the Board, and shall be at the level as determined to be appropriate for the seriousness of the offense.
- C. <u>Non-Discrimination.</u> The Association agrees to represent all employees without discrimination. The Board agrees to continue its policy of non-discrimination against any employee.

ARTICLE VI: Board of Education's Management Rights

- A. The Board, on its own behalf and on behalf of the electors of the District, hereby retains and reserves unto itself, without limitation, all powers, rights, authority, duties and responsibilities conferred upon and vested in it by the laws and the Constitution of the State of Michigan, and of the United States, including, but without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the right:
 - 1. To the executive management and administrative control of the school system and its properties, facilities and equipment.
 - 2. To direct the working forces, and to hire all employees and subject to the provisions of law, to determine their qualifications (including physical, mental and emotional capacities), and the conditions for their continued employment, or their dismissal, discipline, demotion and/or other personnel action; and to evaluate, assign, promote, lay off and transfer all such employees in accordance with such policies as the Board may from time to time promulgate.
 - 3. To determine class schedules, the hours of instruction, and the duties, responsibilities, and assignments of employees with respect thereto, and to determine the terms and conditions of employment of all employees, and to make any and all such changes in said terms and conditions of employment and/or in assignments as the Board may from time to time deem necessary and appropriate.
 - 4. To dictate the assignment and direction of work to all of its personnel, determine the number of shifts and hours of work and starting times and scheduling of all the foregoing and the right to establish, modify or change any work or business hours or days whenever the Board shall determine such action to be necessary and appropriate.
 - 5. Determine the number and location or relocation of its facilities, including the establishment of relocations of new schools, buildings, departments, programs, services, divisions or subdivisions thereof and the relocation or closing of offices, departments, divisions or subdivisions, buildings or other facilities, and to determine and/or change the assignment of employees to the facility or location deemed most appropriate by the Board.
 - 6. To adopt reasonable rules and regulations.
 - 7. Establish policies governing the selection, evaluation, testing or training of employees, provided that such selection shall be based upon lawful criteria.
- B. The exercise of the foregoing powers, rights, authority, duties and responsibilities of the Board, the adoption of policies, rules, regulations and practices in furtherance thereof, and the use of judgment and discretion in connection therewith shall be limited only by the specific and express terms of this Agreement and then only to the extent such specific and express terms thereof are in conformance with the Constitution and laws of the State of Michigan and the Constitution and laws of the United States. Nothing contained herein shall be considered to deny or restrict the Board of its rights, responsibilities, and authority under the Michigan General School laws or any other national, state, county, district or local laws or regulations as they pertain to education.

ARTICLE VII: Grievance Procedure

Section 1 -- Definitions

- A. A grievance is a complaint by an employee or the Association in the bargaining unit that there has been an alleged violation or misapplication of any provisions of this Agreement.
- B. An Association grievance chairperson shall be designated by the Association and may represent any employee in the Association if the complaint is lodged in behalf of the Association.
- C. Working days are those days that are worked by the classification of employees affected.

Section 2 -- Procedure for Adjustment of Grievances

Grievances shall be presented and adjusted in accordance with the following procedure:

Informal Conference

- A. A complaint shall first be discussed with the Supervisor of the school with the object of resolving the matter informally within ten (10) working days following the event which is objectionable (or following recognition of the circumstances giving rise to a complaint.) Such a discussion may be requested by:
 - 1. An employee on his/her own behalf, or
 - 2. The Association representative at the employee's request, or
 - The Association representative in the name of the Association.

Step 1

- A. In the event the matter is not resolved informally, the grievance may be lodged with or submitted to the supervisor of the classification within five (5) working days following the conference. The written grievance shall be signed by the aggrieved employee, if any or the Association representative. See Grievance form, attached in Appendix F.
- B. The grievance may be lodged and thereafter discussed with the supervisor:
 - 1. By the employee in person on his/her own behalf, or
 - 2. By the aggrieved employee accompanied by the Association representative, or,
 - 3. Through the Association representatives if the aggrieved employee so requests, or
 - 4. By the Association representative in the name of the Association.

Step 2

If the grievance is not disposed of at Step 1, or if no decision is rendered by the Supervisor within ten (10) working days after the grievance is presented, the grievance may be submitted, in writing, to the Superintendent within five (5) working days after the Supervisor's decision is communicated to the employee or the Association, or fifteen (15) working days from the date the grievance was presented to the Supervisor.

- A. The Superintendent of Schools shall meet and confer on the grievance with a view to arriving at a mutually satisfactory adjustment. Such a conference shall take place within ten (10) working days after the Superintendent received the appeal. Participants shall receive two (2) working days notice of the conference and shall be those indicated in Step 1, Paragraph B.
- B. The Superintendent shall render a written decision of the grievance with the supporting reasons after the conference, and shall furnish the employee or Association with a copy of such written disposition within ten (10) working days of the conference.

Step 3

If the employee or the Association is not satisfied with the disposition of the grievance by the Superintendent, or if no disposition has been made within ten (10) working days of the conference, the grievance may be submitted to the Board. Failure to transmit the grievance to the Board within fifteen (15) working days after its submission to the Superintendent, shall be deemed a withdrawal of the grievance.

- A. Within the time limits specified above, the grievance may be transmitted to the Board by filing written copies thereof with the Secretary of the Board and the Superintendent.
- B. The Board, no later than its next regular meeting or two (2) calendar weeks, whichever shall be later, shall meet with the employee or the Association and attempt to resolve the grievance. Disposition of the grievance in writing, by the Board shall be made no later than ten (10) working days thereafter and a copy of such disposition shall be furnished to the employee or the Association.

Step 4

If the Association is not satisfied with the disposition of the grievance by the Board, or if no disposition has been made within the period provided above, the grievance may be submitted to arbitration.

A. If the Association notifies the Board in writing, no later than ten (10) calendar days after its meeting with the Board to discuss the grievance, that it intends to seek arbitration then the arbitration procedure outlined below shall be followed.

Step 4 - Arbitration

- A. At the first official meeting of the Board of Education which is held after notice of intention to seek arbitration, the Board will appoint a representative to help select an arbitrator. If the parties cannot agree as to the arbitrator within fifteen (15) working days, the arbitrator shall be selected by the American Arbitration Association.
- B. The Board and Association shall not be permitted to present in such arbitration proceeding any new information or evidence not previously disclosed to the other party.
- C. Subject to Paragraph D, below, both parties agree to be bound by the award of the Arbitrator and agree that judgment thereon may be entered in any court of competent jurisdiction.
- D. **Powers of the Arbitrator.** It shall be the function of the arbitrator and he/she shall be empowered, except as his/her powers are limited below, after due investigation, to make a decision in cases of alleged violation of the specific articles and sections of this agreement.
 - He/she shall have no power to add to, subtract from, disregard, alter, or modify any of the terms of this Agreement.
 - 2. He/she shall have no power to establish wage scales or change any wage rate.
 - 3. He/she shall have no power to rule on the failure to re-employ any probationary employee.
 - 4. He/she shall have no power to change any practice, policy or rule of the Board nor to substitute his/her judgment for that of the Board as to the reasonableness of any such practice, policy, rule or any action taken by the Board.
 - 5. Their powers shall be limited to deciding whether the Board has violated the express articles or sections of this agreement; and he/she shall not imply obligations and conditions binding upon the Board from this Agreement, it being understood that any matter not specifically set forth herein remains within the reserved rights of the Board.
 - 6. In rendering decisions, the arbitrator shall give due regard to the responsibility of the management and shall so construe the agreement that there be no interference with such responsibilities, except as they may be specifically conditioned by this Agreement.
 - E. The fees and expenses of the arbitrator shall be shared equally by the Board and the Association. All other expenses shall be borne by the party incurring them, and neither party shall be responsible for the expense of witnesses called by the other.

Section 3 - Other Matters Pertaining to Grievances

- A. The time limits provided in this article shall be strictly observed, but may be extended by written agreement of the parties. In the event a grievance is filed after May 15, of any year and strict adherence to the time limits may result in hardship to any party, all parties shall use their best efforts to process such grievance prior to the end of the school term or as soon thereafter as possible.
- B. Failure at any step of the grievance procedure to communicate the decision on a grievance within the specified time limit shall permit the lodging of an appeal at the next step of the procedure. Failure to file or appeal a decision within a specified time limit shall be deemed a withdrawal of the grievance.
- C. Hearings and conferences held under the grievance procedure shall be conducted at a time and place which will afford a fair and reasonable opportunity for all persons, including witnesses, entitled to be present to attend. When such hearings or conferences are held during work hours, all employees required to be present, pursuant to this article shall be excused without loss of pay if it is an arbitration hearing. Any substitute cost incurred by the district shall be equally shared by the parties.
- D. If a grievance arises from the action of authority higher than an employee's immediate supervisor, it may be initiated at the appropriate step of this procedure.
- E. No decision on, or adjustment of a grievance shall be contrary to any provision of this Agreement.
- F. No one but an employee covered under this Agreement, may avail themselves of the provisions of this grievance procedure.
- G. Not withstanding the expiration of this Agreement, any claim or grievance arising hereunder may be processed through the grievance procedure outlined herein until its resolution.
- H. Only the Association and not an individual member of the bargaining unit may use the appeal procedures of Step 4.

ARTICLE VIII: School Calendar

- A. Paraproefssionals shall work and be paid for the number of actual student instructional days.
- B. Secretaries will work the number of contractual days according to Article IX, Working Conditions, section D.
- C. Secretaries and paraprofessionals shall be held harmless for two (2) Act of God days.

ARTICLE IX: Working Conditions

- A. <u>Safety and Health.</u> The Board of Education, through the supervisor, is committed to making the provisions necessary to insure safe and healthful working conditions for an employee. In order to accomplish this goal, a combination of factors must be considered:
 - 1. The Board will furnish an employee with the proper tools and equipment needed to perform the job safely.
 - 2. Every effort will be made to provide an employee with the training necessary to perform the job safely. The supervisor will assist in making arrangements to provide such training as is needed.
 - 3. An employee has a responsibility to follow established safety rules and procedures.
 - 4. An employee may questions regarding any task or procedure not understood. The supervisor will take the time necessary to assist an employee in learning proper methods. If an employee is aware of any actual or potentially unsafe situation, it is the employee's responsibility to report such to the supervisor immediately. In the event an employee is injured on the job, she/he must report the injury to the supervisor immediately. The supervisor will take the steps required to see that the employee receives proper medical attention. Required reports must be completed with the supervisor at a later date.
 - 5. An employee will not be required to perform work under conditions that are unsanitary, hazardous or dangerous to an employee's safety and health. Work under conditions will be defined under regulations from MIOSHA or regulations from material Safety and Data sheets.
 - 6. An employee will not be required to provide health services, unless specifically written in the job description and/or except in an emergency situation.
 - Emergency will be defined as a life-threatening situation. A medically related emergency would be defined as a situation requiring immediate attention for the sake of the welfare of a student. The building principal, when available will determine an emergency.
 - 7. Where an employee has cause to touch or view the genital areas of a student, a second employee will witness such services.
 - 8. Coverage for liability will be the same as all other district employees.
 - 9. An employee shall notify the building principal and/or a classroom employee of any student discipline problems.

- 10. If any employee is complained against or sued as a result of any action taken by the employee while in pursuit of his/her employment, whenever possible, the Board will provide all necessary assistance to the employee in his/her defense and will cooperate with the Association in their efforts. Employees will receive a copy of the written complaint within five (5) school days of receipt of the written complaint. The Board will allow employees to initially handle all complaints, when appropriate. If a complaint is found unwarranted, the complaint will not be part of the employees' personnel files and/or personnel records. Complaints will be kept confidential.
- 11. Time lost by an employee in connection with any incident mentioned in the Article shall not be charged against the employee.
- 12. The foregoing provisions shall be subject to the condition that the employee has been acting in an ethical manner in the pursuit of his/her employment and in accordance with this contract, the reasonable policies of the Board of Education and all ordinances and statutes of the State of Michigan and local municipalities.
- B. Work Year. The normal work year for independent/instructional paraprofessionals shall be equal to the days of instruction scheduled for students. The normal work year for building secretaries shall be ten (10) months or two hundred four (204) days and two hundred ten (210) days for the main high school secretary. The secretaries will be allowed additional workdays with administrative approval. Further, based upon need, more days than normal may be scheduled and paid at the employee's wage. When the Board adds an instructional day to the school calendar, the secretaries' work year will reflect an additional workday. All employees will work one-half day of the first employee workday of the school year. The building principal will notify whether or not the employees will work the remainder of the workday.
- C. Work Week. The normal week for all bargaining unit members is Monday through Friday.

D. Workday

- 1. The workday for independent/instructional paraprofessionals shall normally be no less then six (6) hours a day as determined by the Board and shall include a thirty (30) minute paid lunch. Full time will be six (6) hours or more a day. Part time will be less than six (6) hours a day and benefits will be prorated.
- 2. The normal workday for secretaries is eight (8) hours and shall include a forty-five (45) minute paid lunch. Their workday will include two (2) fifteen (15) minute paid breaks.
- 3. While employees are willing to be flexible if activities preclude the regular scheduled lunch time, every effort should be made to reschedule lunch time at the employees convenience.
- 4. Independent/instructional paraprofessionals working eight (8) hours shall be entitled to two (2) ten (10) minute relief times with pay. Independent/instructional paraprofessionals working less than eight (8) hours shall be entitled to one (1) fifteen (15) minute relief time. Employees working overtime shall be entitled to one (1) fifteen (15) minute relief time for every four (4) hours of overtime worked.

- E. <u>Overtime.</u> Time and one-half will be paid for all time worked in excess of forty (40) hours in one week.
- F. <u>Substitutes.</u> The Board, whenever possible, shall provide substitutes in the absence of a regular bargaining unit member. The Board reserves the right to re-assign bargaining unit members to assume the role of another bargaining unit member in their absence.
- G. 1. If known by the administration, an employee will be notified when a medically fragile student has been placed in his/her supervision.
 - 2. When the Board has a medically fragile/inclusion student, the position of a trained, health care paraprofessional will be included in the bargaining unit. The position will entail normal paraprofessional duties, as well as added health care duties.
 - 3. The Board will request for an employee to volunteer to be assigned to the student. The Board will train an employee for the specific services and an employee will be paid for the training. If there are no volunteers, the Board will post the position following the contractual language in Article X.
 - 4. Prior to any employee performing medical services, and/or dispensing medication, written authorization signed by a licensed physician and the students' parents/guardians shall be received by the Board and furnished to an employee. The authorization will list specific medical related procedures that are to be performed for the underlying condition calling for the service, and the specific conditions under which services are to be provided.
 - 5. The Board will provide all necessary supplies and equipment required for an employee to provide the services to the student.
- H. <u>Subcontracting.</u> The Board reserves the right to subcontract as is deemed necessary for the continued operation of the District in an appropriate and economically sound basis. The purpose of subcontracting shall not be to undermine the Association, nor to discriminate against any of its' members.
- I. <u>Notification of Changes in Assignments.</u> The Board shall notify the employees in writing at least two (2) weeks prior to the implementation of any decision to contract out services, reduce the size of the bargaining unit, remove bargaining unit work, change of a position, change in job duties, and/or reduce/increase regular working hours of any bargaining unit member except in the event of an immediate necessity.
 - In the event a paraprofessional reports to work and his/her assigned student is absent or has left school because of illness or another reason, an employee shall be temporarily assigned work to do and will receive regular pay. This work shall not serve to reduce the regular working hours of any other employee.
- J. An employee who will be providing instructional or other services to a handicapped student shall be invited and if possible to attend and to participate in the MET and/or IEPC which may initially place or continue the placement of the student. Notification will be conducted in the same manner as all other employees are invited. An employee will be afforded opportunities to give input at such meetings.

K. Orientation

All employees will be invited to the opening day of the school year and attend opening day workshops and presentations, when appropriate.

All employees and new hires will receive an orientation on working in a school setting, on understanding the Board's policies and procedures and on job expectations. Orientation will include an explanation of confidentiality, corporal punishment, Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA), sexual harassment, hostile work environment, safety procedures, diversity, blood borne pathogens and crisis management plan.

If there is a staff handbook, there will be a review with all employees and new hires.

For new hires there will be a meeting with the payroll office to complete and explain all proper forms.

All employees and new hires will sign a form indicating they attended the orientation and received information.

Employees will be paid at their hourly rate for the above, K. Orientation, and any meetings required by administration.

L. Media Centers

- Media centers will be staffed with paraprofessionals/teachers when the media center is schedule to be used or in use.
- 2. Media equipment/supplies/books, etc. will be disbursed by paraprofessionals/teachers.
- 3. Paraprofessionals/other staff will be in the media center when the computer labs are scheduled to be used or in use.

ARTICLE X: Vacancies and Transfers

- A. <u>Definition of Vacancy.</u> A vacancy shall be defined as a newly created position within a classification, or a present position that becomes vacant by reason of the permanent separation of the employee formerly in said position. No vacancy shall exist for purpose of this Article unless the Board shall determine to fill any such position, which determination shall be by the sole discretionary authority of the Board.
- B. Posting. A vacancy shall be posted no less than five (5) work days in a conspicuous place in each school building prior to filling the vacancy, except in such cases as the Board shall deem it necessary to dispense with this procedure in order to expeditiously fill a vacancy which it determines must be filled on a more immediate basis. When posted, the notice will set forth the requirements of the job and a brief job description. The notice will also provide the classification of the job and the projected starting date. If posted during the summer, the posting will be sent to all members.
 - Current employees may apply for a posted position by filing a written application with the Superintendent of Schools within the designated application period.
 - 2. All employees so applying will be given reasonable consideration for the job.
- C. <u>Filling Vacancies.</u> The Board shall fill vacancies according to a process which, in the Board's sole discretion, determines the best candidate for the vacant position.
 - 1. In the event that the Board shall determine that two (2) or more applicants from the current employees are equally suited to the position, the Board shall award the position to the applicant employee with the most seniority.
 - 2. When an employee moves from one classification to another, advancement in step increments will insure a pay raise, as shown on the Wage Schedule, Appendix A.
- D. <u>Notification.</u> The Board, or its designated representative, shall, within ten (10) work days after making its decision with regard to filling a vacancy, notify the Association President of the decision.
- E. <u>Trial Period.</u> In the event of promotion within a classification, the employee shall be given a work trial of not less than fifteen (15), or more than thirty (30) days in which to demonstrate his/her capabilities. If the employee is unable to satisfactorily perform in the new position, or if an employee requests, he/she will be returned to his/her former position, if it still exists. No benefits are lost during a trial period. A trial period is not a probationary period.

- F. <u>Voluntary Transfers.</u> An employee involved in a voluntary transfer in or out of classification shall not suffer any loss of pay, seniority or benefits.
- G. <u>Involuntary Transfers.</u> In the event an involuntary transfer is necessary due to loss of funding, the Board will first seek an employee to volunteer.

If no one volunteers, the Board will involuntarily transfer the least senior employee in his/her classification or the employee whose transferred will provide the least disruption to the district's operations.

An employee temporarily transferred shall be paid at his/her regular rate while performing in the new position. An employee permanently transferred shall be paid the rate for the job to which he/she is transferred. (A transfer shall not be deemed a demotion unless the employee experiences a reduction in pay.)

In the event an employee is transferred, and an employee's former position is re-instated, the Board will offer the option to revert to this/her former position.

H. Promotion or transfer within the district

In the event a Morenci secretary/paraprofessional is promoted or transfers to another Morenci position, his/her seniority continues to accrue as if the employee was actively working as a secretary/paraprofessional.

Upon return to a secretary/paraprofessional position through the posting process the returning employee steps back on the seniority and salary escalator at the step he/she would have occupied if continuously employed as a secretary/paraprofessional.

ARTICLE XI: Leaves of Absence

Section 1 - Paid Leaves of Absence

- A. Sick Leave. At the beginning of each year, each employee shall be credited with a eight (8) day leave allowance to be used for absences caused by personal illness or disability and/or family illness or for illness of individuals living with an employee. The unused portion of such sick leave allowance shall accumulate from year to year to a limit of one hundred thirty-five (135) days for secretaries and for independent/instructional paraprofessionals. Unused sick leave in excess of the maximum shall be paid at the rate of twenty five (25.00) per day at the end of the school year. Unused business and personal days, as allowed by this Article, shall be added to the accumulative sick leave at the end of the school year and those days shall be included when paying members who have accumulated days in excess of the maximum days per this section.
 - 1. The Board shall furnish a written statement within twenty (20) days of the beginning of each school semester setting forth the total of sick leave credit each employee has accumulated.
 - 2. Each employee absent for personal illness or injury or on orders of his/her physician to remain absent from duty due to exposure or disease may be required by the Superintendent of Schools, or his designee, to report to the Board of Education physician (employee choice of male or female) for an examination. The cost of said examination shall be assumed by the Board.
 - 3. Each employee shall notify their supervisor of their intended absence, nature of leave (sick leave, funeral leave or business day) the day and date of absence and where they can be contacted during the day. Each employee shall give notification no later than 7:00 a.m. on the day of absence.
 - 4. In the event an employee has advance knowledge of a period of disability, the Administration shall be notified as soon as possible after the employee becomes aware of same. Such notification will include a written statement from the employee indicating whether or not sick leave benefits are or are not to be paid during the absence as well as a certificate from the attending physician stating the anticipated commencement and duration of such disability, any restrictions on the work the employee must perform, and the length of time such restrictions are applicable. In order to receive leave under this provision, whether paid or unpaid, the employee will be expected to work until physically disabled and return to work as soon as physically able.

- 5. An employee may be required by the Administration to justify such absence when reporting to work on the first working day following his/her absence. Failure to comply with this provision can result in the withholding of pay for such leave days.
- 6. Doctor or dentist appointments shall normally be scheduled before or after work. Sick leave may be used when the ongoing treatment of the employee for a specific physical/medical problem is taking place. An exception to this would be an emergency illness for which sick leave shall be granted.
- 7. Probationary employees shall not receive sick leave during the period of their probation. No sick leave time shall be earned while an employee is on leave of absence. When an employee has satisfied probation, sick leave benefits from the date of hire will be granted.

Sick Leave Bank

B. The Board will provide the usage of a sick leave bank to any employee who has depleted his/her leave allowance.

Upon depletion of his/her leave allowance, any employee may make application to the Association to utilize the sick leave bank. Utilization of sick leave bank shall be for the same purposes as the leave allowance, found in section 1 - Paid Leaves, sub section A., Sick Leave, of this article.

Monthly reports of the sick leave bank showing the number of days remaining will be provided to the Association by the Board, when requested.

Employees may voluntarily donate day(s) to the bank when requested.

The Association and the superintendent or his/her designee will form and administer a Sick Leave Bank Committee to review and grant sick leave requests from the sick leave bank. The Sick Leave Committee will notify the Board when requests are granted. The bank will maintain no less than twenty (20) sick leave days. The Sick Leave Bank Committee will be formed no later than sixty (60) days after the beginning of the school year.

Unused days remaining in the sick leave bank at the end of the school year will accumulate for the following school years.

C. Funeral Leave. All employees shall be granted five (5) working days with pay for a death in the employee's immediate family and/or close friend. The immediate family is defined to include spouse, mother, father, sister, brother, children, mother-in-law, father-in-law, grandchildren and grandparents, stepfamilies, also any individual who permanently resides in the employee's home. Close friend is defined at the discretion of the employee. In the event of other family death, the employee will be granted one (1) paid day.

Additional time off for traveling to a funeral may be granted by the Superintendent when the distance involved warrants such action.

D. Business and Personal Days.

- 1. Four (4) days per year shall be granted for the purpose to conduct business/personal affairs, which cannot be handled outside of school hours. It is understood that such days shall not be granted for the first or last day of the school year nor on the first working day preceding or following a vacation period, or holiday. In the event an employee desires to utilize business and personal day(s) before or after a vacation period, an employee must receive the superintendent's approval.
- 2. Business and personal days may be taken as whole or half days.
- 3. Employees must request business or personal leave days as early as possible, but no later than two (2) full days in advance, except in case of emergency. In such case, the employee shall apply as soon as possible.
- 4. At the end of each school year, an unused business and/or personal leave day shall be added to accumulative sick leave.

E. <u>Jury Duty and Court Appearance Leave.</u>

- 1. All school employees who are called to jury duty shall notify the Superintendent of Schools as soon as notice is received. Employees shall request the court to defer jury duty whenever possible to the summer months when the children are not regularly enrolled; the Superintendent will confirm such requests when necessary.
- 2. Employees who cannot obtain a deferment or whose employment extends through the summer months shall be released for jury duty. Such employees shall receive the difference between their regular salary and pay received for jury duty.
- 3. Any employee required to appear in court for school related matters shall suffer no loss of pay or leave days.

F. Other Leaves With Pay.

Time off with pay, chargeable against the employee's sick leave will be granted for illness in the immediate family. The only justification for paid absence is that the employee must be absent because of an inability to arrange care of someone in the immediate family who is ill. The immediate family in this paragraph is defined as being spouse, children, parents or individuals living with an employee.

- The Association shall be entitled to five (5) full work days of leave with pay, to be used for such Association business the President may designate subject to the following limitations:
 - a. Such days are not to be used to take part in any protest, march, strike, or any other public demonstration—type activity.
 - b. The Association must notify the Board not less than forty-eight (48) hours prior to such leave.
 - c. The Board reserves the right to deny said leave if conditions exist wherein the employee's absence will cause undue disruption to the District activities.
 - d. Substitute costs, if any, shall be paid by the Association.

Section 2 - Unpaid Leaves of Absence

- A. Medical Leave. An employee who is unable to work because of personal illness or disability and who has exhausted all sick leave available may be granted a Leave of Absence without pay for the duration of the illness or disability, provided that such illness or disability does not extend beyond the individual employee's contract or the current school year, whichever is sooner. The Board may renew such leave upon written request of the employee. The Board agrees to pay the premiums for health insurance benefits for the duration of the individual employee's contract or the balance of the school year, whichever is shorter.
- B. Return From Leave. If any member of the bargaining unit is granted a leave under Paragraph A for a period of one (1) year or less, the Board agrees to reinstate the employee to their former position or another position at the same rate of pay and within the same classification. The individual shall receive seniority and salary schedule credit for the duration of the leave.
- C. Child Care Leave. With the addition of a child to the employee's family, the Board of Education may grant leave of absence for child care, without pay, upon written request for such leave. Employees should follow the steps outlined under Extended Leave of Absence to apply for Child Care Leave.
- D. <u>Extended Leave of Absence.</u> A leave of absence thirty (30) days or more may be authorized for good cause by the Board of Education upon recommendation of the Superintendent.
 - Written application for such leave shall be made by the employee addressed to the Superintendent of Schools, stating the reason for the requested leave and the number of days being requested.
 - 2. Employees returning from a granted leave shall be assigned to the same position, if available, as held before the leave.
 - 3. Employees on leave shall not accept other employment, except as may be approved by the Superintendent of Schools.

- 4. During a leave of absence, the employee will not gain length of service or lose length of service acquired up to the date of the leave.
- E. Other Leaves. Absence from work may be authorized by the immediate supervisor except in those instances where the Board of Education policy or administrative regulations expressly reserve this authority to the Superintendent and/or the Board of Education. Absences for reasons not covered in this handbook or any exceptions may be authorized by the Superintendent, or as required by the Board of Education.

Employees faced with extenuating circumstances are encouraged to discuss them with their supervisor.

F. The Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA)

Pursuant to the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993, a employee who has been employed at least twelve (12) months and worked at least 1,250 hours during the prior 12-month period is entitled to twelve (12) work weeks of leave during any 12-month period and with group health insurance coverage maintained for one or more of the following reasons:

- a. due to the birth of a employee's child and/or in order to care for the child;
- b. due to the placement of a child with a employee for adoption or foster care;
- c. due to the need to care for the a employee's spouse, child, or parent who has a serious health condition; or
- d. due to a serious health condition that renders an employee incapable of performing the functions of his/her job.

A "serious health condition" is defined by the law as an illness, injury, impairment, or physical or mental condition that involves (1) in-patient care in a hospital, hospice, or residential medical care facility or (2) continuing treatment by a health care provider. Other conditions of the Family and Medical Leave Act shall apply to leaves in this section.

Eligible employees are entitled up to twelve (12) weeks during what would otherwise be an unpaid leave of absence.

The twelve (12) month period will be measured forward from the date the employee's first FMLA leave begins (i.e., the "leave year" is specific to each individual employee.)

An employee will elect whether or not to utilize paid leave allowance during FMLA leave.

Section 3 - Holidays

- All secretaries will be paid for the following holidays:
 Christmas, Good Friday, Labor Day. Memorial Day, New Year's Day, and Thanksgiving
- All Independent/instructional paraprofessionals will be paid for the following holidays:
 Christmas, Good Friday, New Year's Day, and Thanksgiving
- 3. In the event one of the above holidays fall on a Saturday, the Friday preceding shall be considered the holiday and if the holiday falls on a Sunday, the Monday next succeeding the holiday shall be considered the holiday.

ARTICLE XII: Evaluation

A. Procedures

- 1. Each bargaining unit member shall be formally evaluated by his/her building principal in conjunction with the immediate supervisor as required by the Board. Evaluations are required at least once every three (3) years. Evaluations forms are attached in APPENDIX D.
- 2. All formal evaluations shall be reduced to writing and a copy given to the bargaining unit member at a conference between the bargaining unit member and the supervisor. If the bargaining unit member disagrees with the evaluation, he/she may submit a written response which shall be attached to the file copy of the evaluation.
- 3. The bargaining unit member shall sign the evaluation prepared by the evaluator. In no case shall the bargaining unit member's signature be construed to mean he/she necessarily agrees with the contents of the evaluation.
- 4. The contents of an evaluation are not subject to the grievance procedure unless the evaluation was produced in an arbitraty or capricious manner.
- 5. An employee shall have the right to review the contents of his/her personnel file materials pertaining to said employee originating after initial employment, excluding initial references and other information excluded or excludable from disclosure under the Employee Right-To-Know Act, Public Act No. 379 of 1978 (MCL 72.621, et seq.) or other provisions of law, including the Michigan Freedom of Information Act (MCL 15.231, et seq.), the Michigan Revised Judicature Act (MCL 600.2165), and the federal Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (20 USC 1232(g)). The employee may have a representative of the Association accompany him/her in such review. Such reviews of the employee's personnel file records shall not occur more often than three (3) times in any one school year (July 1 to June 30).
- 6. In the event a third party is requesting the personnel file of an employee, the employee will be notified as soon as possible.

Upon the employee's written request, disciplinary records contained in their individual personnel file may be considered by the Board to be expunged. The decision, however, is exclusively vested in the Board.

ARTICLE XIII: Behavior

- A. <u>Expectations of Employees.</u> Employees are expected to comply with reasonable rules, regulations and directions from time to time adopted by the Board of its representatives which are not inconsistent with the provisions of this Agreement.
- B. <u>Deficiencies in Work Performance.</u> In the case of deficiencies in work performance an employee shall be advised of the deficiencies as soon as reasonably possible. Written notification of deficiencies along with a reasonable period of correction, if appropriate, shall be sent to the employee if such are re-occurring or shall be deemed sufficient for suspension, demotion, dismissal or other disciplinary action. Such deficiencies shall include, but are not limited to the following:
 - 1. Unauthorized or excessive absence from work.
 - 2. Abuse of sick leave.
 - 3. Chronic tardiness.
 - 4. Conviction of any criminal act.
 - 5. Inappropriate or immoral conduct involving students.
 - 6. Bringing intoxicants into or consuming intoxicants on any school property or reporting for work under the influence of intoxicants of any kind.
 - 7. Negligence or willful damage to public property, waste, or misappropriation of public supplies or equipment.
 - 8. Willful violation of any provisions of this contract.
 - 9. Deliberate falsification of records and reports.
- C. Right to Association Representation. Each employee shall have the right to have an Association representative present at any scheduled meeting or conference with an administrator at which there exists a reasonable likelihood (to the administrator's prior knowledge) that the conference will result in imposition (or recommendation therefore) of disciplinary sanctions against said employee. No disciplinary action shall be taken against an employee without the presence of such representation (unless waived by the employee). Association representative(s) will be the choice of the employee. The employee and/or the Association representative(s) will be given the nature of the meeting prior to the meeting. If disciplinary action shall become likely at a given meeting, the employee shall be advised immediately of such possibility and be advised of the right to representation under this provision of the Agreement.

D. <u>Due Process.</u> The Board agrees that employees shall not be disciplined, dismissed, or demoted, or reduced in compensation without "due process" as defined in this Article. PROVIDED, that for the first ninety (90) calendar days of employment all new employees shall be deemed "probationary employees" and dismissal of any such employee prior to completion of his/her probationary period shall not be made the basis of any grievance or appeal under this Agreement.

"Due process" shall be defined for purposes of this Agreement as the following:

- 1. An employee shall be given *appropriate prior notice of any performance deficiency whenever imposition of any of the above disciplinary sanctions is based principally on a continuing course of conduct evidencing such deficiency. (*Appropriate: defined as verbal for "minor" incidents or written for "other incidents.")
- 2. Employees may minimally submit a written statement of objection to imposition of any of the above disciplinary sanctions, specifically stating any reasons why the disciplinary sanction should not be imposed, and such statement shall be included in the employee's personnel file.
- E. <u>Employer Non-Interference.</u> The Board agrees to maintain a policy of non-interference in the off duty hours of an employee, as long as his/her activities are not determined to interfere with his/her job performance.
- F. <u>Medical Examination.</u> The Board at any time may require an employee to submit to an examination by an independent physician in an effort to determine his/her fitness for employment. Such examination will be paid by the Board.

ARTICLE XIV: Layoff and Recall

- A. <u>Layoff Defined.</u> "Layoff" shall be defined as a determination by the Board to effectuate a reduction in the total number of employees within a particular classification, which reduction is implemented by completely or partially discontinuing the employment of a designated number of individual employees.
- B. <u>Layoff Notice</u>. The Board of Education or its designated representative expressly retains the authority to effectuate a reduction in personnel for whatever the reason and whenever the Board shall in its sole discretion determine such a reduction to be necessary or advisable. All employees laid off by the Board shall be given notice of layoff at least thirty (30) calendar days prior to the effective date of the layoff. PROVIDED, however, that employees may be laid off on only fourteen (14) calendar days prior notice in the event that emergency conditions render longer notice not reasonably feasible.
- C. Order of Layoff. The Board shall implement layoffs by retaining those employees within a classification according to seniority who are "qualified," as that term is defined in this Agreement, to perform the duties and responsibilities of the remaining positions within the classification.
 - 1. In the event the Board shall determine that any two (2) or more employees are equally qualified for the remaining positions, the Board shall retain the employee with the greatest seniority in classification.
 - 2. In the event seniority employees must be laid-off, layoff considerations may include:
 - a. In the event an employee is reduced from a position and no position is available to the employee within the classifications in which the reduced employee has acquired seniority, the reduced employee shall have the opportunity to make application to any posted vacancies within the unit. Should the Board determine that the employee shall be placed in one of the posted positions he/she shall retain the right to his/her job classification should a position become available for which he/she is qualified. Re-assignment to said classification shall be solely a decision of the Board.
 - b. An employee reduced from a position in his/her present classification may be retained in his/her position in another classification in which he/she has previously accumulated seniority, provided there is a less seniored employee in that classification, the reduced employee possesses the qualifications to perform the job, and the Board determines the placement to be in the District's best interest.

- D. <u>Consideration of Laid Off Employees</u>. Employees on layoff shall be considered before the hiring of new employees outside the District for a vacant position in another unit classification for which they are fully qualified.
- E. Order of Recall. The Board shall recall employees from layoff according to seniority and according to the Board's determination of which laid off employee within the classification of the vacant position is "qualified," as that term is defined in this Agreement to perform the duties and responsibilities of the vacant position.
 - 1. In the event the Board shall determine that two (2) or more laid off employees are equally qualified for the vacant position, the Board shall recall the laid off employee with the most seniority in classification.
 - 2. In the event a tie exists, the employee with the greatest total years of service in the District shall be recalled first. In the event a tie still exists, it shall be broken by the last four (4) digits of the employee's social security number with the employee with the highest number having the most seniority.
- F. Notice of Recall. Notices of recall shall be sent by certified or registered mail to the employee's last known address as shown on the Board's records. The recall notice shall state the time and date on which the employee is to report back to work. It shall be the employee's responsibility to keep the Board notified as to his/her current mailing address. A recalled employee shall be given at least five (5) work days from receipt of notice to report to work. The Board may fill the position on a temporary basis until the recalled employee can report for work providing the employee reports within the five (5) day period.
- G. <u>Declining Recall.</u> Employees will have two (2), separate opportunities for two (2), separate positions to be recalled to comparable work for which they are qualified in their classification are obligated to take said work. An employee who declines recall after the second offer to perform work for which he/she is qualified in his/her classification shall forfeit his/her seniority and all employment rights under this Agreement. Comparable work will be defined as a postion with the same or greater work hours, workdays and wages.

Comparable work for which they are qualified will be defined as, work in former position, training, education and experience. The employee upon request will be granted an interview to demonstrate qualifications.

- H. Retention on Recall List. Employees shall remain on the recall list for a period of one (1) year or the length of their seniority, whichever is greater, but not to exceed two years after the date of layoff.
- I. Recall Rights. Probationary employees have no recall rights.

ARTICLE XV: Seniority

- A. <u>Probationary Period.</u> Employees will be considered probationary for the first ninety (90) calendar days from the date of hire into the bargaining unit.
- B. <u>Definition of Seniority.</u> Seniority shall be defined as the length of an employee's continuous service within his/her respective classification from his/her date of hire into that classification until such time as he/she moves out of that classification, at which time his/her seniority will be frozen in the previous classification. Date of hire is defined as the first paid day of work in the classification. Upon satisfactory completion of the probationary period, the employee's seniority date shall be retroactive to date of hire. Seniority shall transfer from one classification to another.

When a substitute employee is hired as a bargaining unit member for the same position in which she/he was the substitute employee, the date of hire will be retroactive to the first day of work as a substitute employee providing the substitute employee had continuous employment.

Continuous employment will be defined as working for the same bargaining unit member with no break in service.

C. <u>Loss of Seniority.</u> An employee will lose their seniority for the following reasons:

1. The Employee resigns.

2. The Employee is discharged for cause, and such discharge is not reversed through the grievance procedure.

3. The Employee retires.

- 4. The Employee is on layoff for one (1) year or the length of his/her seniority whichever is greater but not to exceed two (2) years.
- D. Seniority Retention. Seniority shall be retained, but not accumulated, for an employee on an unpaid leave of absence pursuant to the Agreement or on layoff for a period not to exceed one (1) year or the length of his/her seniority whichever is greater but not to exceed two (2) years. Seniority shall continue to accumulate for an employee on any approved paid leave of absence pursuant to this Agreement.
- E. Seniority List. A seniority list shall be furnished to the Association on or about October 30, of each year. Such list shall contain each employee's name and date of hire for each classification. At the end of thirty (30) days, revisions will be forwarded to the Board office for consideration. The final list will be agreed to, and relied upon by the parties.

- F. <u>Seniority Tie Breaking.</u> In the event more than one employee has the same length of service in a seniority classification, seniority ranking shall be first determined by total years of service in the district. If a tie still exists, employees shall be ranked in order of the highest four digit numbers taken from the last four digits of each employee's social security number.
- G. <u>Employee Classification.</u> The bargaining unit's various classifications shall be as follows:
 - 1. Independent/instructional paraprofessionals
 - 2. Secretaries

ARTICLE XVI: Continuity of Operations

- A. Good Faith Practices. The Board and the Association agree that during the period of this Agreement they will not, either directly or indirectly, engage in or assist in any unfair labor practices as defined by the Public Employment Relations Act.
- B. <u>Strikes.</u> The Association agrees that it will not, as a group or as individual members, participate in an illegal strike or other job action.
- C. <u>Inclement Weather.</u> Nothing in this Article shall require the Board to keep schools open in the event of severe inclement weather or when otherwise prevented by acts of God.
- D. Reporting When Classes Canceled. Employees may be required to report for duty whenever emergency or unusual conditions necessitate the canceling classes. If classes are canceled due to weather, or other acts of God, employees may report to work late, but not later than 10:00 a.m. subject to ARTICLE VIII, Section A and B. Employees reporting by 10:00 a.m. shall be paid for the hours worked. If an employee is unable to report due to impassable roads the Administration may verify the road conditions and take appropriate action if the conditions are not as reported. Notification of the canceling of classes shall be given via appropriate radio stations and shall be called in not later than 7:00 a.m.

ARTICLE XVII: Compensation

- A. <u>Wages.</u> The basic wage of employees covered by this Agreement are set forth in APPENDIX A which is attached to and incorporated in this Agreement. Such wage schedule shall remain in effect during the designated periods.
- B. Part-Time Employees. Fringe Benefits of part-time employees (working less than 6 hours per day and less than 170 days per year) shall be on a pro-rated basis.
 - Independent/instructional paraprofessionals. All independent/instructional paraprofessionals
 will be entitled to board paid \$2,250.00 (two thousand two hundred and fifty dollars) of the
 premium cost, annually, up to full family health insurance.
 - 2. <u>Secretaries:</u> All secretaries will receive Board paid, up to full family health insurance, annually of MESSA Super Care with \$5/10 Rx, and \$50/\$100 deductible, \$3,500 Long Term Disability with 90 calendar days modified fill elimination period, no COLA, mental/nervous two years, alcohol/drug two years, 5% minimum payout, pre-existing limits waived, family social secruity offset, no survisor income, freeze on offsets, no educational supplement, 2 year own occupation; MESSA Vision Service Plan 2 and MESSA Delta Dental 80:80:80 \$1000 for the secretaries who choose health package.
 - 3. The Association and administration will negotiate any changes in insurance prior to implementation.
 - 4. No double coverage of health insurance will be allowed. If the employee is covered under another health insurance plan, they will be ineligible for coverage by the district.
 - 5. All employees will receive Life Insurance with A. D. and D. in the amount of, \$20,000 (twenty thousand dollars) annually.
 - 6. If an employee waives board-paid insurance coverage, the board will pay \$400.00 (Four Hundred Dollars) per year to the employee in one lump sum in the paycheck closest to December 15th.
- C. 1. <u>Expense Reimbursement.</u> Employees who are asked to use their own vehicle for school district business will be reimbursed for such at the current rate.

Employees will be afforded opportunities to attend Board-approved, job-related conferences, workshops, and in-services. The Board will reimburse all required professional development expenses incurred. All expenses will be pre-approved. Employees who attend will not suffer any loss of pay or benefits. Expenses incurred will include mileage, lodgings, meals, transportation, registration, and materials.

In the event the qualifications change to require additional education or certification, the Board will reimburse an employee for related expenses, where the state and/or federal funding is appropriated and designated.

2. ESEA/No Child Left Behind Act

If the Elementary Secondary Education Act/ No Child Left Behind Act effects any member, the board and the Association will negotiate the impact.

D. Retirement Severance Pay. After ten (10) years of service in the Morenci Area Schools and/or after ten (10) years of service with Morenci Area Schools and eligible for minimum social security and upon qualifying for retirement under the state system, the Board agrees to pay one-half (1/2) of the accumulated sick days (not to exceed allowable maximums) at the rate of twenty-five dollars (\$25.00) per day.

All accumulated sick days will be converted to vacation leave compensation upon notice of retirement.

Employees will receive vacation leave compensation paid through a Morenci board approved 403B plan.

Employees will not have the option of receiving cash for vacation leave compensation.

- E. <u>Employee Retirement Benefits.</u> The Board of Education will pay the current rate as required of each employee's wages to the Michigan Public School Employees' Retirement System. For more information, please see the supervisor.
- F. Employees will have the option of receiving their paycheck either on 21 or 26 pays.

ARTICLE XVIII: Student Discipline and Employee Protection

- A. <u>Assault.</u> Any case of assault upon an employee shall be promptly reported to the Board or its designated representative.
- B. Complaints Against Employee. If any employee is complained against or sued as a result of any action taken by the employee while in pursuit of his/her employment, the Board will cooperate in his/her defense. No action shall be taken upon any complaint by a parent or student directed toward an employee, unless such matter is reported in writing to the employee concerned. Further, the employee must receive a copy of any correspondence relative to said complaint prior to having it included in his/her personnel file.

Coverage for liability will be the same as all other district employees.

The principal or immedaite supervisor of an employee shall inform him/her of any complaints by students or parents that could lead to disciplinary action. If not immediately resolvable, the complaint will be given to an employee in writing within two working days.

- C. <u>Time Lost.</u> Time lost by an employee in connection with any incident mentioned in this Article shall not be charged against the employee unless he/she is found guilty or loses time as a result of suspension. The Board will reimburse an employee for any loss, damage, or destruction of clothing or personal property of an employee while on duty in the school or on the school premises.
- D. <u>Employee Responsibilities.</u> The Board shall support employees in maintaining school discipline as outlined in the student code of conduct and board policy.

The employee will have access to a copy of the Board policy and will be supplied a copy of the student code of conduct, which outlines maintaining school discipline.

E. Any case of threat or assault and battery upon an employee shall be promptly reported to the Board. Further, an employee will be notified of any threats. An employee shall reduce to writing a full account of the threat or assault and battery and provide the Board with any information, which will substantiate action. The Board will provide legal counsel to advise an employee of his/her rights and obligations with respect to such threat or assault and battery and shall promptly render all reasonable assistance to an employee in conjunction with handling of the incident by law enforcement and judicial authorities if an employee's position, in the judgement of the Board is defensible.

F. Worker's Compensation

- In the event that an employee suffers an injury or illness that is compensable under the Michigan Worker's Compensation Law, the employee will be entitled to use their sick leave in the same manner as if the injury or illness was not compensable under the Worker's Compensation; provided that said employee reimburses the Board the amount of wage continuation benefits they receive under Worker's Compensation for any week which the employee receives sick pay from the Board.
- For any day that the employee receives sick pay from the Board and reimburses the Board for the Worker's Compensation received, the employee's sick leave shall be reduced only by the portion of a day equal to the position of the employee's gross pay actually paid by the Board.
- G. The Board will provide an employee, Bloodborne pathogens training, Hepatitis B injections and information on the relevant diseases connected with Hepatitis B and any other immunizations required. The Board is required to institute engineering and work practice controls to eliminate or minimize employee exposures. Where potential exposures remain after taking such measures, personal protective equipment or immunization must be used or offered. The Board will provide an employee, Bloodborne pathogens training, Hepatitis B injections and information on the relevant diseases connected with Hepatitis B and any other immunizations required.

ARTICLE XIX: Job Descriptions

- A. <u>Job Description Development.</u> Job descriptions for each classification may be developed by the Board. Said descriptions shall be determined at the sole discretion of the Board. As finalized, the descriptions shall be made available to all current Association members, to all transferred/promoted members and to all new hires. The descriptions may include, but may not be limited to:
 - 1. Job Title
 - 2. Minimum Requirements
 - 3. Required Tasks and Responsibilities
 - 4. Person (position) Responsible to

Evaluations of Association members' work performance shall be generally based upon the said job description, but it shall not be limited to only the specifics of the job description.

- B. <u>Employee Participation.</u> If requested to do so, the employee will actively participate in the formulation of the job description for his/her classification by giving input to be considered by the Board.
- C. If job descriptions change, the changes will be re-issued to the employees and attached to APPENDIX E.
- D. The Association will write job descriptions for each classification for the Superintendent's review. Changed job descriptions will be completed by the beginning of the 2006-2007 school year.

ARTICLE XX: Miscellaneous Provisions

- A. <u>Understandings by the Parties.</u> The parties acknowledge that during the negotiations which resulted in this Agreement each had the unlimited right and opportunity to make demands and proposals with respect to any subject or matter not removed by law from the area of collective bargaining, and that all of the understandings and agreements arrived at by the parties after the exercise of that right and responsibility are set forth in this Agreement.
- B. Individual Contracts. Any individual contract between the Board and the individual employee, heretofore executed shall be subject to and consistent with the terms and the conditions of this agreement. Any individual contract hereafter executed shall be expressly made subject to and consistent with the terms of this or subsequent agreements to be executed by the parties. If any individual contract contains any language inconsistent with this Agreement, this Agreement, during its duration, shall be controlling. The Board shall not solicit execution of any individual contract at such time or in such manner as shall constitute an unfair labor practice under the Michigan Public Employment Relations Act.
- C. <u>Duty to Bargain.</u> With regard to actions implemented or authorized by the Board or its administration subsequent to the date of the execution of this Agreement which substantially affect the terms and conditions of Association members, and which are not in conflict with the specific terms of this Agreement, the Board agrees to comply on demand with its statutory duty to bargain in good faith to the extent (and as to these subjects) required by the Public Employment Relations Act.
- D. <u>Volunteer Services.</u> The Board expressly reserves the right to accept services offered on a volunteer basis by individuals or organizations affiliated with or interested in school district affairs and operations. Such organizations may include, but are not limited to, athletic booster clubs, parent-teacher organizations, student extra-curricular clubs or organizations, etc.
- E. <u>Supervisory Performance of Unit Work.</u> Supervisory employees, or non-Association employees, may perform duties normally performed by Association members whenever the performances of such duties is necessary to ensure continuity of essential administrative or educational functions of the school district. Said assumption of duties shall not displace a bargaining unit member.
- F. Printing of Agreement. Copies of this Agreement shall be printed at the expense of the Board and presented to all Association members. New employees shall receive a copy of this Agreement, within ten (10) days of appointment to employment. The Board shall provide six (6) copies of this Agreement to the Association. (Accepting the Association's assumption to fully prepare first contract, including all duplication and the providing to the Board of twelve (12) extra copies.)

ARTICLE XXI: Employee Purchase or Re-payment of Retirement Service Credit

The Internal Revenue Code (IRC) Section 414(h)(2) permits employer "pick-up" of the employee portion of contributions to a retirement plan, thereby resulting in tax deferral of employee contributions. Under the Michigan Public School Employees Retirement System (MPSERS) plan conditions, employees may be allowed to: (1) redeposit contributions previously withdrawn plus interest, and when full repayment is made before termination of employment, the previously forfeited service is reinstated in full; and/or: (2) purchase permissive service credit (such as Universal Service credit, maternity/paternity/child care and non-public school teaching, military active duty, sabbatical leave of absence, etc.)

Therefore, in order to permit tax deferral for these additional employee contribution amounts, the employer shall adopt the payroll resolution attached to this Agreement as Appendix B and implement the salary reduction (payroll authorization) agreement attached to this Agreement as Appendix C for any employee wishing to purchase additional retirement service credit or to repay retirement contributions previously withdrawn (plus interest). The employee that wishes to purchase additional retirement service credit or to repay retirement contributions previously withdrawn (plus interest) shall enter into a binding irrevocable payroll deduction authorization by completing a copy of Appendix C. The employee shall not have the option of choosing to receive the amounts directly instead of having them paid by the employer to MPSERS.

ARTICLE XXII: Duration of Agreement

This Agreement shall be effective as of the 1st day of July, 2006, and shall continue to be in effect until the 30th day of June, 2009.

By: Janet R. Tombeau, MEA Uniserv Director	By: Kyle Griffith, Superintendent
By: Karen Wood, Association President Negotiating Committee Member	By: Dwight Mansfield, Board President
By: Surgia Surling Georgia Zuvers Negotiating Committee Member	By: Carrie Dillon, Board Secretary
By: Marnie Blaker Negotiating Committee Member	By:
By: Lasine Downley Rosine Downing Negotiating Committee Member	
By: Amy Schmidt Amy Schmidt Negotiating Committee Member	
Dated this 1st day of July, 2006	·

Appendix A Wage Schedule

	2006-07	2007-08		·	over 2.5% of 2007-08	OR	over 3% of 2007-08	OR	over 2.5% of 2007-08	OR	over 3% of 2007-08
Paraprofessionals	2.50%	2.50%	OR	3%							*0.07
Instructional	\$8.42	\$8.63		\$8.67	\$8.80		\$8.85		\$9.02		\$9.07
	\$9.01	\$9.24		\$9.28	\$9.42		\$9.47		\$9.66		\$9.70
	\$9.61	\$9.85		\$9.90	\$10.05		\$10.10		\$10.30		\$10.35
	\$10.22	\$10.48		\$10.53	\$10.69		\$10.74		\$10.95		\$11.01
	\$10.83	\$11.10		\$11.15	\$11.32		\$11.38		\$11.61		\$11.66
	\$12.11	\$12.41		\$12.47	\$12.66		\$12.72		\$12.98		\$13.04
Paraprofessionals	\$9.01	\$9.24		\$9.28	\$9.42		\$9.47		\$9.66		\$9.70
Independent	\$9.61	\$9.85		\$9.90	\$10.05		\$10.10		\$10.30		\$10.35
Маоронасте	\$10.22	\$10.48		\$10.53	\$10.69		\$10.74		\$10.95		\$11.01
	\$10.83	\$11.10		\$11.15	\$11.32		\$11.38		\$11.61		\$11.66
	\$11.71	\$12.00		\$12.06	\$12.24		\$12.30		\$12.55		\$12.61
	\$12.79	\$13.11		\$13.17	\$13.37		\$13.44		\$13.71		\$13.77
Secretaries	\$10.83	\$11.10		\$11.15	\$11.32		\$1 1.38		\$11.61		\$11.66
Occidence	\$11.21	\$11.49		\$11.55	\$11.72		\$11.78		\$12.01		\$12.07
	\$12.27	\$12.58		\$12.64	\$12.83		\$12.89		\$13.15		\$13.21
	\$12.93	\$13.25		\$13.32	\$13.52		\$13.58		\$13.86		\$13.92
	\$14.13	\$14.48		\$14.55	\$14.77		\$14.84		\$15.14		\$15.22
	\$15.64	\$16.03		\$16.11	\$16.35		\$16.43		\$16.76		\$16.84

LONGEVITY: Employees with 21-24 or more years of service shall receive \$360.00 (Three Hundred Sixty Dollars) annual longevity payment.

For the 2006-07 and 2007-08 school years, the salary schedule will increase by an additional 2.5%. See Wage Schedule.

If the last Wednesday in September (student fall count day) shows a student enrollment of 905 students or more, the 2006-07 and the 2007-08, salary schedule will be amended and the employees will be compensated with a 3% across the board increase. See Wage Schedule.

For the 2008-09 school year, the salary schedule will increase an additional 2%.

If the last Wednesday in September (student fall count day) shows a student enrollment of 905 students or more, the 2008-09 salary schedules will be amended and the employees will be compensated with a 2.5% across the board increase.

For the purposes of this wage schedule, the last Wednesday in September (student fall count day) is the actual number of students and not a blended number of students.

LONGEVITY:

Employees with 11-15 years of service shall receive \$150.00 (one hundred fifty dollars) annual longevity payment.

Employees with 16-20 years of service shall receive \$255.00 (two hundred fifty five dollars) annual longevity payment.

Employees with 21-24 or more years of service shall receive \$360.00 (three hundred sixty dollars) annual longevity payment.

Employees with 25 years or more of service shall receive \$470.00 (four hundred seventy dollars) annual longevity payment.

Employees will be offered longevity options beginning with the Tuesday after Labor Day of the school year following longevity eligibility, i.e. if a person is hired in March and reached 11 years, the person would qualify for longevity the Tuesday after Labor Day.

Employees receiving longevity payments shall elect one of the following payment options at the beginning of the school year --

- 1. Two equal lump sum payments at end of first semester and at end of school year
- 2. One lump sum payment at end of school year

General

All improvements will be retroactive to the first day of work.

Steps will be paid at the beginning of the school year, i.e. if hired in March the employee will be placed on step 0. In September, the employee will move to step 1.

APPENDIX B

TAX-DEFERRED PAYMENTS RESOLUTION

WHEREAS Internal Revenue Code (IRC) Section 414(h)(2) permits employer "pick-up" of the employee portion of contributions to a retirement plan, thereby resulting in tax deferral of employee contributions; and

WHEREAS under the Michigan Public School Employees Retirement System (MPSERS) plan conditions, members may be allowed to: (1) re-deposit contributions previously withdrawn plus interest, and when full repayment is made before termination of employment, the previously forfeited service is reinstated in full; and/or: (2) purchase permissive service credit.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that in order to permit tax deferral for these additional amounts, an employee shall enter into a binding irrevocable payroll deduction authorization, under which the employer will make designated contributions in lieu of the employee's contributions, and such employee shall not have the option of choosing to receive the amounts directly instead of having them paid by the employer to MPSERS;

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that additional amounts herein specified, through payroll deduction from salary, are designated as being picked up by the employer and paid by the employer in accordance with MPSERS retirement plan requirements.

Reporting Unit Name	
Reporting Unit Number	
Approved by the Governing Body Date	·
Board Secretary Signature	Date
Resolution Contact	
TDP Contact	
Reporting Unit Telephone Number	
Reporting Unit Fax Number	·
Reporting Unit E-mail Address	

(PRE-PRINTED NUMBER)

<u>APPENDIX C</u>

State of Michigan
Department of Management & Budget
Office of Retirement Services
Michigan Public School Employees Retirement System
P.O. Box 30171
Lansing, MI 48909-7671

Cross Reference Agreement Number	
----------------------------------	--

Gilingi lillorillation: 10 pc doi:	pleted by member.	. Please type o	r print clearly
MEMBER NAME		2. SOCIAL SECURITY NUM	<i>I</i> BER
STREET ADDRESS		4. CITY, STATE, ZIP	
Employer Information: To be co	ompleted by employ	/er	
EMPLOYING DISTRICT			6. DATE TOP RESOLUTION APPROVED
7. REPORTING UNIT NUMBER	8. FREQUENCY OF EMPLOY WEEKLY		TWICE MONTHLY MONTHLY
Purchase Information: To be comp	oleted and verified by	member and en	nployer
9. NVOICENUMBER (FROMMPSERS BILL)	10. TYPEOFSERVOEBENGPURC code description		11. NTALBILINGAMOUNT
12 SERVICE CREDIT AVAILABLE	13. SERVICE CREDITIBENG PURC	WSED .	14. COSTOF SERVICE CREDIT PURCHASE
15.BLLNGOUEDATE	16 REPORTABLE GROSSWAGES		17. MINIMUM PAYMENT \$50
18.NUMBEROFPAYMENTS	19, SCHEDUED DEDUCTION		
The undersigned agree:			
The conditions of this tax-deferred duration of the purchase or until the r	nembers employment will	tulis ciripioyor io to.	111111111111111111111111111111111111111
		n, the employer muc ct, MPSERS will acc	st make the scheduled deduction at ept payment from the employer, not
the frequency specified above. While the employee.			emplover pick-up purposes.
the frequency specified above. While the employee. The Agreement/Payroll Authorization	n form allows for the deduc	tion from salary for e	miployer provide a first and a coord
the frequency specified above. While the employee. The Agreement/Payroll Authorization The employer's governing body has of the resolution has been supplied to	passed the necessary res to MPSERS.	olution authorizing th	nis tax-deferred purchase and a copy
the frequency specified above. While the employee. The Agreement/Payroll Authorization The employer's governing body has of the resolution has been supplied to	passed the necessary res to MPSERS. Dayment pursuant to this A	olution authorizing th Agreement/Payroll Al	nis tax-deferred purchase and a copy uthorization only if there are sufficient
 the frequency specified above. While the employee. The Agreement/Payroll Authorization The employer's governing body has of the resolution has been supplied to The employer is obligated to make to 	passed the necessary res to MPSERS. Dayment pursuant to this A	olution authorizing th Agreement/Payroll Al	is tax-deferred purchase and a copy

This agreement includes necessary IRS approved language for payroll authorization in the private letter ruling of May 13, 1996, and supplemental language required under P.A. 300 of 1980, as amended.

White copy: School District Yellow copy: Employee Pink copy: Other

Instructions

Complete this form only if you have decided to purchase MPSERS service credit on a tax-deferred basis, via payroll deduction.

Your tax-deferred purchase is subject to the following conditions:

- Your employer's board of education, board of trustees or other governing body must approve a resolution agreeing to participate in the tax deferred program.
- 2. This tax-deferred purchase Agreement/Payroll Authorization, once initiated, is binding and irrevocable. This means you can't stop or change the payment until you complete the purchase or terminate employment with this employer. Consider your choice carefully, because you can't stop or lower your payment if your financial circumstances change. All terms detailed on this form will be in effect for the duration of the agreement.

After completing the *Member Information* section, take this form and your *Member Billing Statement* to your employer's payroll or personnel office. Your payroll or personnel contact person should complete the *Employer Information* portion of this form. You and your contact person should jointly complete the *Purchase Information* portion.

Both you and your employer's representative must sign this form

After you and your employer complete, verify and sign this form, your employer will forward the information to MPSERS. After validating the information, MPSERS will notify your employer to begin withholding payments.

Line-by-line instructions

Cross Reference Agreement Number: If you have changed employers and are entering into a new agreement within 90 days, enter the number of your previous purchase agreement/payroll authorization.

Member Information:

Boxes 1-4: Enter the member's name, Social Security number and address.

Employer Information:

Box 5: Enter the full name of the reporting unit which employs the member.

Box 6: Enter the date your reporting unit's board of education, board of trustees or other governing body approved a resolution of participation in the tax-deferred purchase plan.

Box 7: Enter the employer's reporting unit number as assigned by MPSERS.

Box 8: Check the box that reflects your normal payroll schedule.

Purchase information

Box 9: Enter the invoice number from the *Member Billing* Statement for the credit being purchased.

Box 10: Using your Member Billing Statement, enter the code and description for the type of service credit purchase the statement reflects. (The code is located on the lower portion of the bill, below the billing date.)

Box 11: Enter the full purchase price for the service credit reflected on the bill.

Box 12: Enter the total amount of service credit available for purchase, as indicated on the *Member Billing Statement*.

Box 13: Indicate the amount of service credit the member intends to purchase. This figure may not exceed the figure in Box 12. If you are repaying a refund or buying credit for pre-1974 Out-of-System Service, State of Michigan employment or Weekly Workers Compensation, you must purchase the entire amount available.

Box 14: Indicate the cost of the purchase reflected in Box 13. To calculate this figure, multiply the cost to purchase one year (Item 2 on the bill) by the figure in Box 13.

Box 15: Enter the due date listed on the bill.

Box 16: Enter the member's reportable gross wages for the current contract year.

Box 17: The minimum allowable payment is \$50.

Box 18: Enter the number of consecutive payroll deductions the member will use to complete the tax-deferred purchase.

Box 19: Enter the amount the employer will deduct from each payroll for the duration of the payment period. To calculate this figure, divide the cost in Box 14 by the number of payments in Box 18.

The maximum allowable deduction is your gross reportable compensation, less Social Security, Medicare and Member Investment Plan deductions.

Boxes 20-23: The member and a school official must sign and date the completed form.

APPENDIX D - EVALUATION FORMS

Paraprofessional Evaluation Instrument

_Evaluation (90 day probation)

E variation into an annual byanta			
Date:			
ng:Position:			
se check one:Job description – reviewed and current			
Job description – needs revision			
	Satisfactory	Satisfactory But Needs Attention	Unsatisfactory
			-
Ability to Work with Others – Consider: Gets along well with associates and the general public. Comments:			
Punctuality and Dependability – Consider: Reports for work on time and stays at work until work is completed or until relief worker comes. Is dependable when working alone. Comments:			
Accuracy and Quality of Work – Consider: Is accurate in assignments. Work is efficient and acceptable. Comments:			
<u> </u>	General Attitude toward assignment — Has a constructive outlook. Comments: Ability to Work with Others — Consider: Gets along well with associates and the general public. Comments: Punctuality and Dependability — Consider: Reports for work on time and stays at work until work is completed or until relief worker comes. Is dependable when working alone. Comments: Accuracy and Quality of Work — Consider: Is accurate in assignments. Work is efficient and acceptable.	ingPosition:se check one:Job description – reviewed and currentJob description – needs revision ination Criteria General Attitude toward assignment – Has a constructive outlook. Comments:	ing:

Para	aprofessional Evaluation Cont.	Satisfactory	Satisfactory But Needs Attention	Unsatisfactory
•	Public Relations – Consider: Understands and practices good public relations with co-workers, parents and general public. Telephone conversations pleasant and business like.			
	Comments:			
•	Personal Appearance - Consider: Neat, well groomed. Appropriately dressed.			
	Comments:			
'.	Use of English – Consider: Uses well-chosen and correct words. Comments:			
i .	Poise – Consider: Self-possessed, emotionally well-balanced. Comments:			
θ.	Health – Consider: Possesses physical vigor and is free from nervous strain or physical handicap which might impair efficient performance.			
	Comments:			
10.	Judgment and Common Sense – Consider: Uses good judgment in all matters requiring individual decisions.	•		
	Comments:			

Comments:		
Initiative – Consider: Capable of self-direction and ha work often unassigned.		
Comments:		
General Comments and Recommendations:		
		
commendations for further employment: Continued employment		
commendations for further employment: Continued employment Continued employment with use of an Impro		
commendations for further employment: Continued employment		
commendations for further employment: Continued employment Continued employment with use of an Impro Termination of employment recommended.	(Supporting information must be attached.)	
commendations for further employment: Continued employment Continued employment with use of an Impro Termination of employment recommended. gnature of Evaluator:	(Supporting information must be attached.) Date:	
commendations for further employment: Continued employment Continued employment with use of an Impro Termination of employment recommended. gnature of Evaluator: [gnature of Paraprofessional:	(Supporting information must be attached.) Date: Date:	
commendations for further employment: Continued employment Continued employment with use of an Impro Termination of employment recommended. gnature of Evaluator:	(Supporting information must be attached.) Date: Date: that a conference has been held on the date indicated. It is	

Secretary

Evaluation Instrument

Evaluation	(90 day	probation)
------------	---------	------------

Annual Evaluation

Nan	me:Date:			
Buil	ilding:Position:			
Ple	ease check one:Job description – reviewed and current			
	Job description - needs revision			
<u>Eva</u>	aluation Criteria	Satisfactory	Satisfactory But Needs Attention	Unsatisfactory
1.	Quality of Work - Consider: performance; accuracy; neatness; creativity, etc.			
	Comments:			
2.	Quantity of Work – Consider: total output; meeting deadlines and peak workloa etc. Comments:			
3.	Knowledge and Skills – Consider: Knowledge and skills in present duties; bread of knowledge in general field of work; ability to work effectively and safely with office machines, etc. Comments:	dth		
4.	Job Approach – Consider: reliability; judgment ("common sense"); initiative; professionalism; ability to plan and organize work, etc. Comments:	_ _ _ 🔲		
				

etary Evaluation Cont.	Satisfactory	Satisfactory But Needs Attention	Unsatisfactory
Personality and Attitude – Consider: relationships with fellow employees; effectiveness in dealing with students, parents, or public; neat appearance, emotional stability, etc.			
Comments:			
Dependability – Consider: attendance; punctuality; promptness; accepting responsibility, meeting obligations, etc.			
Comments:			
Public Relations – Consider: Understands and practices good public relations wire co-workers, parents and general public. Telephone conversations pleasant arbusiness like.	th nd		
Comments:	- [] -		

Sec	retary Evaluation Cont.		Satisfactory	Satisfactory But Needs Attention	3 17
10.	Poise - Consider: Self-possessed, emotion	nally well-balanced.			
	Comments:				
11.		ions:			
Re	ecommendations for further employment:				
	Continued employment	C T DI (Di			
		se of an Improvement Plan (Plan of Assistance) commended. (Supporting information must be	attached.)	
Si	ignature of Evaluator:	Date:		_	
Si	ignature of Secretary:	Date:			
** ur	*The employee's signature does not necessarily indicate agraderstood that the employee has the right to attach a letter of	reement – rather, that a conference has been held on the dat f personal comment to this form.	e indicated	. It is furth	er
	\square I disagree with this evaluation.	☐ I plan to file	a written	rebuttal.	
	•				

Job Title:_	Guidance Secretary
Building:_	High School

summary:

Many of the tasks performed are done for both the Alternative and High School. Accurate record keeping is an absolute necessity. The timeline for new reports by the state which come unexpectedly make this job much more difficult since the attendance procedures take a considerable amount of time each day and need to be kept as up to date as possible.

Primary Responsibilities:

- 1. Assist and work with the principal, counselor, A.D., staff and students
- 2. District coordinator for AS400 (Student Services)
- 3. Student Count Day Reports, Graduation/Dropout Report, UIC and SRSD State reporting
- 4. Track, file and maintain all student absences and tardies
- 5. Update and maintain all current student records in CA60's and AS400
- 6. Maintain graduate and exited students CA60's
- 7. Maintain current year grades and transcripts-producing all grade reporting
- 8. Maintain office side of Grade Quick and EdLine
- 9. Register all new enrolling students when counselor is not available
- 10. Set up and build schedule and maintain all terms, courses and credits in AS400
- 11. Maintain college and scholarship files. Schedule college and military rep visits
- 12. Requesting records of enrolling students.
- 13. Copying and mailing student records of exiting students

Additional Responsibilities:

Answer the phone and take care of desk traffic from parents, students and staff. Work with the front office secretary. Present a united front for all visitors. Share responsibilities as needed with all general office duties.

Knowledge and Skill Requirements:

Knowledge of former students and families make the job a little easier. Extreme accuracy and organization in record keeping is absolutely necessary. Many reports overlap and/or depend on information from many areas. Typing, internet skills, copy machines, faxes and computer knowledge are all needed maintain continuity in the day to day operation of our office

SET 15 HE ...

	JOB DESCRIPTION BY:
lob Title:	Independent / Instructional Paraprofessional
Building:	Middle / Elementary
Summary Elemen Middle	tary school doing instructional work for 2 hrs 15 mins school doing Independent work in the Library 5 hrs
	Responsibilities:
2. Eleme 3. Eleme 4. Eleme 5. Middle 6. Middle 7. Middle	ntary - Breakfast monitor ntary - work with Careron Fee 30 min. AM ntary - Re-check with Cameron PM ntary - Kdg. Recess/dismissal out back door to buses - Library duties - Check books in / out - Prepare new books/magagines and attach them into the computer - Put books back on shelf - Print out overdues/fines and collect
Additiona	al Responsibilities:
When wea	ther is bad and students can not go outside I monitor the computer lab
Knowied	ge and Skill Requirements:
Comput Horizon	ters / software - to check books in and out

Job Title:_	Secretary to the Principal
Building:_	High School

Summary:

This job requires making sure that everything runs smoothly in the front office and for the principal. Also helping students, parents, staff, and the general public with any questions or needs. The Athletic Department has daily duties and preparations to maintain.

Primary Responsibilities:

- Answering telephone, relaying messages to students and staff
- Enter all purchase orders into computer, also enter when item is received 2.
- Record and send home all discipline letters, maintain Saturday School list 3.
- Record all teacher absences and obtain substitute teachers using Sub Finder 4.
- Maintain immunization records of students through Health Dept. web sight 5.
- Compile and type information weekly for staff bulletin and electronic sign 6.
- Order caps and gowns, and diplomas and covers for graduating seniors 7.
- Collect Senior Achievement information and order awards needed 8.
- Maintain office supplies, order textbooks, research for least expensive
- 10. Maintain and distribute student's medications kept in office, keep log
- 11. Prepare "Fine" List and collect fines each quarter
- 12. Maintain car registrations throughout year
- 13. Sort mail each day and keep inter-school mail flowing

Additional Responsibilities:

Secretary to the Athletic Director: Compiling Student information into Schedule Star. Recruiting volunteers for ticket booth. Selling and making sports passes. Parent's Night organization. Type changes for Ath. Handbooks. Organize Banquets. Prepare certificates and awards for each season and for TCC. Prepare senior plaques

Knowledge and Skill Requirements:

- Organizational and time management skills
- Written and verbal communication skills
- Good public relations skills with co-workers, students, and parents
- Computer knowledge, Microsoft Word, Excel and use of various office machines

Job Title:	Middle	School	Secretary	
P44 104 140-1 1	Middle	Cadaal		
Building:	MIUUIE	SCHOOL		

Summary:

This position requires your to constantly be able to multi task, prioritize, and juggle your daily jobs. The students needs come first as do parents, teachers, other staff, visitors, etc. Most school secretaries stay after hours to complete work in a timely manner.

Primary Responsibilities:

1. Attendance - Responsible for all phases of student attnd. records and reports 2. Membership Count Day - Compile req'd. info. and submit report 3. SRSD Reports for State - Maintain & update info. and submit reports 4. Scheduling - Update Mast Class Schedule every yr.-enter student schedules 5. Grades - Download class info into Grade Quick and print report cards Download info into Edline for teachers files 6. Immunizations - Enter and update info to State Health prog. (MCIR) for 7. all new students and all 6th grade students 8. Purchase Orders - Enter all P.O.'s and yearly supply order into computer 9. Open and disperse when they arrive 10 New Students - Document necessary info. required and enter student info. & schedule into computer - Process students leaving also 11. Medications - Disperse and keep a log of all meds brought in for students 12. Student Information - Continually update & maintain in AS-400 program 13. General office duties - also oversee students sent to office maintain office machines -- paper jams; ink, supplies

Additional Responsibilities:

Unlock bldg. in morning, and lock at night if I'm last to leave.

When able to, help supervise students at lunch near office area.

Assist with 5th Grade Orientation evening and attend 7/8th Honors Night.

Knowledge and Skill Requirements:

General office knowledge and prior experience is helpful.

Proper grammar, spelling, punctuation, typing/computer skills, telephone etiquette, trustworthiness with confidential info., flexibility, and a pleasant and friendly manner are all important.

Appreciating and liking young people is of utmost importance in a school office.

Job Title: Dara - pro

Building: Middle School office

summary:

help with anything needed in the office help with anything the students need

Primary Responsibilities:

- 1. Lanch time monitor
- 2. filing
- 3. bookkeeping banking
- 4. homework on Ms web
- 5. copying
- 6. Sort mail
- 7. athletic programs
- 8. whiletic paperwork
- 9. detention-tell students, get lunches, tell teacher
- 10. lunchroom workers organize + get subs
- 11. phone-answer, nessages, etc. 12. gather athletic uniforms
- 13. pay MS bills

Additional Responsibilities:

dispuse meds help with hearing impair equip. "lucky Locker" organize office paperwork take sick students home run errands down town for school

Knowledge and Skill Requirements:

Computer Knowledge Office Knowledge

Job Title:	Secretary	
Building:	Elementary School	

Summary: Primary responsibilities are to maintain a professional and friendly environment for our teachers/students/staff and parents. Work with Dean of Students on all aspects of promoting a positive environment while maintaining excellent records.

Primary Responsibilities:

- 1. Maintain Attendance records/report truancies
- 2. Maintain Disciplinary files
- 3. Administer Medication and tend to injured or ill students
- 4. Maintain monthly activities calendar/hard copy & on website.
- Coordinate Special Ed referrals and follow up, schedule IEP's.
- 6. Assist staff members with their needs
- 7. Grade quick coordinator for 3rd and 4th grade
- 8. Maintain records for the High school Activities Account, make deposits, write checks and balance monthly statements
- Type and distribute weekly parent news
- 10. Enroll new students/send out files of students that have moved.
- 11. Coordinate School Mall fundraiser/St Jude's Fundraiser
- 12. Assist Dean of Students/Counselor with anything
- 13. Communicable Disease Report

Additional Responsibilities:

Individual must have the ability to work with the public, handle angry parents diplomatically. Always maintain a professional and positive attitude. Maintain confidentiality, good phone etiquette, be versatile and have the ability to multitask, compose correspondence, possess computer knowledge, and keep abreast of updates.

Knowledge and Skill Requirements:

Must have excellent interpersonal skills, AS400 training, Grade Quick Training, Computer and typing skills with Microsoft Word, Excel and Ouicken.

IOB DESCRIPTION Barbara L.Wright

Job Title:

Administrative Secretary

Building:

Morenci Elementary

Contribute to the best of my ability personally and professionally. Respect and cooperate with the people I work with and for, have a positive outlook, grasp each opportunity to improve my skills as a secretary, grow in wisdom and understanding as a person. Make a positive difference in the lives of the young people who attend school here by setting an example of good character, responsibility, and dependability.

PRIMARY RESPONSIBILITIES:

1. Operate the AS-400 computer system: using the Student Management and Purchase Order program.

2. Keep Elementary Activities Account receipts and expenses, bank statement and balancing account procedure.

- 3. Maintain absence records for staff members, planning time schedule, teachers' meeting minutes.
- 4. Call for staff substitutes when necessary, maintaining communication with Sub Finder program.
- 5. Prepare building membership reports three times a year including preparing for audit from ISD
- 6. Keep enrollment of students updated, receiving and sending student files, and providing enrollment reports monthly
- 7. Keep records of immunizations on students and report to Health Dept. twice a year.
- 8. Prepare master schedule and specials schedule for teaching staff
- 9. Order teaching materials and classroom supplies for building.
- 10. Prepare teacher evaluations, teacher assignment letter, para pro assignment letters, tenure recommendation letters when applicable.
- 11. Assist administrator in correspondence to parents, teachers, staff, and students, filling out reports, and giving updates as to the workings of the office.
- 12. Assist school secretary in answering phones, attending student and staff needs, receiving parents and sales reps.
- 13. Coordinate kindergarten registration, MEAP testing for elementary and middle school, student assessment profile date entry, Parent/Teacher conferences.

ADDITIONAL RESPONSIBILTIES:

Assist custodial staff in notifying them of maintenance requests, inventory of supplies, securing building after hours, play ground monitor when necessary, lunchroom monitor, assist in classroom when teacher is absent, assist teachers with general computer needs, custodial services when necessary, general inventory of building equipment, textbooks, supplies.

KNOWLEDGE AND SKILL REQUIREMENTS:

Thorough computer knowledge of different programs used, legible handwriting, appropriate phone answering procedure, tactfully handle students, teachers and parents, knowledge of fire alarm, communication devices, and security alarm system, working knowledge of voice mail system and sub finder system, typewriter skills, general knowledge of copier, laminator, and general office have flexibility in job description to accept and perform on the spot machine operations, administrative directives, maintain confidentiality at all times, dress appropriately, work efficiently and neatly, keep work area presentable, be able to implement procedures on students with allergies, asthma, cuts and broken bones, as well as other (accident) situations.

Job Title: Title I - Independent Paraprofessional Building: Elementary Summary: Ok teacher helper all day M-Th. work wil students in the mentoring program - F Primary Responsibilities: 1. DK teacher helper - assist stadents in building an academic and program - assist in establishing program. 2. mentoring program - assist in establishing program. 3. working with volunteer mentors 4. STAR testing of students 5. assist classroom teacher as needed 6. 7. 8. 9. 10. 11. 12. 13. Additional Responsibilities:	JOB DESCRIPTION
Summary: DK teacher helper all day m-Fh. work wil students in the mentoring program - F Primary Responsibilities: 1. DK teacher helper - assist stadents in building an academic foundation, 2. mentoring program - assist in establishing program. 3. working with volunteer mentors 4. STAR testing of students 5. assist classroom teacher as recoded 6. 7. 8. 9. 10. 11. 12. 13. Additional Responsibilities:	Job Title: Title I - Independent Paraprofessione
Primary Responsibilities: 1. DK +eacher helper-assist stadents in building an academic foundation. 2. Mentoring program - assist in establishing program. 3. working with volunteer mentors 4. STAR testing of stadents 5. assist classroom teacher as needed 6. 7. 8. 9. 10. 11. 12. 13. Additional Responsibilities:	Building: Elementary
6. 7. 8. 9. 10. 11. 12. 13. Additional Responsibilities:	Summary: DK teacher helper all day M-Fh. work w/ students in the mentoring program - F
6. 7. 8. 9. 10. 11. 12. 13. Additional Responsibilities:	Primary Responsibilities: 1. DK +eacher helper - assist stadents in building an academy foundation. 2. mentoring program - assist in establishing program. 2. mentoring program - assist in establishing program.
6. 7. 8. 9. 10. 11. 12. 13. Additional Responsibilities:	3. working with volunter of students 4. STAR testing of students 5. assist classroom teacher as needed
9. 10. 11. 12. 13. Additional Responsibilities:	6. 7.
12. 13. Additional Responsibilities:	9. 10.
	12.
$rac{1}{2}$	Additional Responsibilities:

lunch room + recess

dismissel of students safely

Knowledge and Skill Requirements:

2 years-collège classes

Job Title: Tite I / Community Support Coordina toe Building: <u>Elementary</u>

Summary: I Coordinate the mentoring Program under the Augerision of the Title I director.

Primary Responsibilities:

1. organize a list of Students who need Sitle I Services)

2. advertise for volunteers

3. Recruit Volunteers and match them W/ Students

4. Superiuse mentoring sessions

5. Keep detailed records of students progress

6. prepare student folders

7. work with students when mentors are absent

>8. Besides coordinating mentoring program :: 9. work in the started classroom to proude

10. Title I Services to identified Title I students.

12.

13.

Additional Responsibilities:

Knowledge and Skill Requirements:

This position requires a two year College clegree. One must have exceptional organizational skills, perform mueteple tasks, be computer literate, communicat well with the public, work independently,

IND RECODIDITION

JOB DESCRIPTION
Job Title: <u>Para-Pro-One-on-One</u> with a First grade Building: <u>Elementary</u> Student
Summary: I work one-on-one with Dakota Temple, a first grade student,
Primary Responsibilities:
1. Front Door Monitor 2. work with my student in class 3. Lunch room-taking care of all 3 Irst. grad 4. Recess - watch over all 3 Irst. grades classes 5. work with my student in class 6. North door monitor, watch all kil get on the

bus O.K.

8. 9.

10.

11.

12. 13.

Additional Responsibilities:

when in the class room, I help mos. Jarrell with any thing she needs help with. I also go with the class to all special and welp that teacher with all the students, including my student.

Knowledge and Skill Requirements:

I have been a volunteer for several years between both of my daughters. I have been a sub for all Libraries an several other Elementary positions. I worked with a middle sch! Special-Ed student with a middle sch! Special-Ed student

Job Title: /ibrary para pro Building: elementary

summary: library management

Primary Responsibilities:

1. order materials
2. maintain inventory records
3. circulate books and periodicals to students and staff
4. create lesson plans for all classes
5. prepare overdue reports letters for parents
6. create displays on 3 builtin boards and display case
7. recruit volunteers as needed
8. conduct 2-3 fundraising book tairs
9. keep current A.R. title book lists
10. clean books and book shelves, tables
11. wrap, label, and barode all new books
12. repair damaged books
13. make additions and deletions to an 1. Order materials

13. make additions and deletions to our catalog records on Hozizon library System

Additional Responsibilities:

- attend county meetings for training
- attend county meetings for training
- consult with staff on resources attend
- consult with staff on resources attend
available at the Cemat lab, Unitedestreaming
and the michigan Electronic Library purpet show
and the michigan Electronic Library purpet show
- telp set up for special events such as book
- telp set up for special events such as book
- telp set up for special events such as book
- telp set up for special events such as book
- telp set up for special events such as book
- telp set up for special events
- time of constation software about the software
- time of constation software about the software

using circulation software, ability to instruct children on the Devey Decimal Classfication and other library SKINS, general technical Knowledge of A/V equipment and other periphials

Job Title:	Dara professional
Building:	elementary

Summary:

Working one-on-one with a special needs student

Primary Responsibilities:

- 1. working one-on-one
 2. Keeping student on task
 3. Attend all specials with student
- 4. Ability to keep information confidential

 5. Recognize need for deep pressure, swing and trampoline
- 7.
- 8.
- 9. 10.
- 11.
- 12.
- 13.

Additional Responsibilities:

Supervise students at dismissal out front door Lunch room monitor Recess Supervisor

Knowledge and Skill Requirements:

High School diploma, ability to follow directions, Non-violent crisis intervention training

JOB DESCRIPTION Job Title: Yaraprofessional Building: Clementary Summary: Kids are very important to me Dwie do the best D can to help them achieve their goals. Primary Responsibilities: 1. Breakfast Computer 2. Kindergarten clasorsom all day assistant 3. Work one on one with kindergarten students. 4. Supervise Kindergarten lænchroom. 5. Bindergarten recess 6. Bindergarten dismissal out back door to buse 10. 12. 13. Additional Responsibilities: Knowledge and skill Requirements: Care giver to a special need Child for 2 yrs. Title 1 Reading Las for 4 yrs.
Kindergarten assistant for 6 yrs. +
Special Ed. assistant for 6 yrs.
Shadowed for 2 yrs.

APPENDIX F - GRIEVANCE FORM

Morenci ESPA -- Grievance Form

Submit in duplicate to the Immediate Supervisor and the Association. If space is insufficient in any area, please use reverse side and indicate (*).

Name of Grievant:	Date	Filed:
Building:	Work Assignment:	
Date Grievance Occurred:		•
Oral discussion with Immediate Supervi	isor held on:	·
	STEP 1	
	JILF 1	
Statement of Grievance:		
Relief Sought:		
		1
	Signature	Date
Disposition by Immediate Superviso	r:	
\	•	•
		1
	Supervisor's Signatur	e Date

STEP 2

Employee's or Association's Position:		
		Date
	Signature	Date
Date received by Superintendent:		
Disposition by Superintendent:		
	Superintendent's Signature	Date
	•	
eti.	EP 3	
Employee's or Association's Position:		
	ı	
	Signature	Date
Date received by Secretary of Board:		
Disposition by Board of Education:		
Disposition by Down or Landson		
	Secretary's Signature	Date
ST	EP 4	
Association's position:		
Date submitted to Arbitration:		